TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





JUNE 27, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Gail Nicholsen, Tommy, Janine Soule, Denise Meehan, Anne Jakubowski, Bjorn Boyer, and Natasha & Drew Shuster 
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE JUNE 13, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present. For the ambulance building plans, John & Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie will spend a few minutes tonight going over the floor plan layout. And if the Board as any ideas he will take them tonight.  Once everyone has agreed upon the floor plan layout, John will then have the Architects draw up a concept plan profile and will have the Board look it over again for any more comments. Once this is all agreed upon then we can look at design.  John will meet with Councilman Murray next week to discuss the town hall rehab scope of work. Once that has been agreed upon, we can look at the costs for different things. The Board has received a letter from Delaware Engineering regarding the Mitchell Hollow Brook Stream Bank Stabilization Project as it is moving forward.  The letter 
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gives the Professional Services Agreement providing the estimated cost for Delaware Engineering, DPC. A motion to approve the Supervisor to sign this contract was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Councilman Peters asked about the final phase on the water if we are still to have the project done before frost sets in.  John is hopeful and we should be getting the NYS DOT Permit this week. We are hopeful that we can do the borings that are called for in the design, if we can do that, we can save money. Alan Tavenner has set up a work scope for the borings under the two creeks but if it can’t be done then we have to do an open cut.  The Contractor has provided us with a cost of each. The Contractor can do three attempts of boring if they cannot advance the boring after the third attempt, we pay them for the work they have preformed then we will have to do the open cut.  It is about $200,000.00 for the open cut and hopefully we do not have to do that.
2.APPLICATION FOR ADDITIONAL EDU’S: David Schlowsky, 292 County Route 12, Tax Map #95.06-1-4, Windham, has submitted an application to requests two additional EDU’s for a multi unit dwelling.  Property is In the Town Sewer District.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. A meter is required.  Nordic House Owner LLC, 5088 State Route 23, (is adding parcel Tax Map #79.00-4-1.1 to address), Windham, has submitted an application to request one additional EDU for a commercial property.  This new parcel that is being added is Out of the Town Sewer District. Each EDU purchased out of the district is $5,000.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. A meter is required.
3.WINDHAM LIBRARY SUMMER PROGRAM request permission to use Centre Property Tuesday, July 30, 2019 @ 11am to 12 noon Storytime with Carol Spear.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
4.RESUBIT WINDHAM MOUNTAIN BANNER application.  Windham Mountain submitted a Perm 33 Non-Utility NYS DOT Highway Work Permit to have their banner hung over State Route 23, Windham for an event they are hosting, August 3rd & 4th, 2019, KEG, RATTLE & ROLL, Beer, Wine & Music Festival.  NYS DOT asked for the application to be resubmitted.  They would like to have the Town of Windham has the lead agency on the application along with the Great Northern Catskills to sponsor the banner.   June 18, 2019 the Town Clerk called the Supervisor and Councilmen for a verbal approval.   A motion to approve the resubmission of the application with the Town of Windham as the lead agency was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, Councilman Peters abstains has he is employed by Windham Mountain.
5.LETTER FROM GOLDEN AGE CLUB concerning parking at the town hall building and requesting heat/air conditioning unit for their space downstairs at the town hall.  Also, on July 15, 2019, Senator George Amedore will be attending their meeting. They would like to ask him if he can help with getting some state funding for the Golden Age Club space.  Councilman Murray has spoken to Albin Beckmann, Board of Directors; the town is looking into renovation work at the town hall and this will include the heat/air conditioning unit for their space downstairs.
6.CAPITAL REGION NORDIC ALLIANCE INC Russ Myer, Executive Director requests use of the Windham Path for November 3, 2019 for a Trail Orienteering event for those veterans, adults and youths with disabilities.  “Veterans and other athletes will attend from throughout the country, as it is a nationally sanctioned event. CRNA Thanks the Windham Town Board for supporting all that will benefit from this nationally sanctioned event at the Windham Path.” The Windham Path will remain open all day during the event.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
7.NEW APPLICATION for On-Premises Alcoholic Beverage License: Casa Neapolis LLC, Neapolis Pizzeria & Grill, 5330 State Route 23, Windham.  They are applying for a Wine, Beer & Cider with a full food menu.  Councilman Murray makes a recommendation that it is on Premises Only.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. 
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8.REFUND TO WINDHAM LOCAL: Windham Local was approved on March 28, 2019 for use of the Centre Property on July 6, 2019 @ 10:00 am to 10:00 pm with a charging admission concert.  Windham Local gave a $150.00 maintenance fee.  As per a telephone conversation with Bonnie Poehmel, Town Clerk; Windham Local is no longer charging an admission, the event will be a free admission. The Town Board would like to refund the $150.00 maintenance fee to Windham Local.  A motion to approve refund was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
9.INVITATION TO THE WRIP 20TH Anniversary Celebration Saturday, August 10th @ 10:00 am to 5:00 pm front lawn of the WAJ Central School. The event is sponsored by The Community of Windham Foundation and the event admission is free. They are looking for the Windham Police Dept assistance with traffic flow, as that same weekend there is a Quilt Show being held inside the school.  A copy of this letter will be given to the Police Chief Tryland.
9A.WINDHAM CHAMBER OF COMMERCE will be hosting the 25th annual Autumn Affair on October 12 & 13, 2019.  They are requesting permission for safety cones & no parking signs.  Natasha Shuster Autumn Affair Committee, Transportation was present. The Chamber has approval from Windham Mountain for use of the parking lot and they are in the process of having a shuttle service for the attendees to ride to and from Main Street Windham.  They would like to have use traffic cones and no parking signs to keep Main Street more open for the event. The cones and no parking signs would be placed on the parking areas on both east and west bound of State Route 23 from the Centre Property to WAJ Central School from 5:00 am to 5:00 pm both days of the event, there are about 25 parking spaces effected. A lot of times it is the vendor(s) or employee(s) that are using these spaces all day. The Chamber would like to ask the Town of Windham for permission to close these parking spaces with cones and no parking signs. Per the Supervisor and the Town Board they will not be making a decision tonight on closing the parking spaces with signage. The Chamber is looking for the Town of Windham Highway Dept. to help them obtain 100 traffic cones from Greene County Dept. of Transportation.  They are also interested in obtaining two talking sign boards to be placed at the intersections of State Route 23 & 296 and State Route 23 & South Street. Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Greene County does not have talking boards they are rented from a vendor. There are several vendors in the county. All roads will remain open for this event. They also would like if the Windham Police, County Sheriff and NYS Police could be informed of their plans. The Supervisor and the Town Board will think about the asked request.  No decision was made.
10.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REPORT FOR MAY 2019: $6,712.80.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
11.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT FOR APRIL & MAY 2019: Justice Stevens $3,469.00 for April and $636.00 for May was noted the Board.
12.GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #12 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. 
13.GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTIONS #198-19: Authorizing Distribution of Mortgage Tax, Town of Windham $70,625.12 was noted by the Board.
14.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present.  Greene County is working on updating their radio towers, the radios in each ambulance, our base station and two portables will need to be reprogrammed. River Valley Radio will do the work. We are also working with the Greene County on doing the intergraded cat’s system which involves the ambulances logging in service, like we do the Greene County EMS, this will help with the mutual aid.  There will be a crew for the 4th of July parade.
15.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  Good News the State Legislatures were able on the last day of session to secure $65 million dollars for this year’s approved budget, of which the Town of Windham Highway Dept. will be receiving $16,000-$17,000.  The road work with the hot mix on High Peak Road has been completed as it is now paved from end to end. Gorman Group was here and they were able to oil & stone just 
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under five-miles of town roads.  The municipal parking lot behind Todaro’s did not get done, it needed a little more prep and there was an abandon vehicle that had to be removed.  Parks & Recs. are staying ahead of the mowing. The NY Rising Culvert Project on County Route 56, Maplecrest is about 75%-80% complete.  The traffic light is gone and the progress is going well. The north-side of the town hall driveway is in poor condition; Gary would like to blacktop. This should be considered before the end of the summer season. Councilman Peters we should think about a longer term of parking spaces near the generator that could be blacktopped as well. The repairs at the Windham Path are holding up well.  Greene County Highway is offering a flag certification and training to all towns in Greene County.  The County will do the flag certification & training for $700 per person.  Anne Jakubowski would like to thank Gary for getting the crosswalks all painted.  Gary said the request went out and the NYS DOT came in on a Saturday to paint all the crosswalks on Main Street.  Councilman Peters would like to write NYS DOT a letter of Thanks for coming out prior to our July 4th Celebration.
16.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present.  The Chief had a verbal request from Billy Scarey as he will be retiring from Greene County Highway.  He would like to be retired for a day from the Windham Police Dept and then be reinstated back by the Town.  This is a formality and the Board is okay with this request. Billy will need to put the request in writing.  A memo has been distributed to the employees with more new training dates for the Mandatory Safety Refresher & Sexual Harassment Training. Car 386, the 2014 Explorer has a cracked manifold and there is no warrantee from Ford to fix this.  Because of that the admission light is on and it will not pass inspection until this is fixed.  The cost will be $800.  A motion to approve the manifold fix was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  The Chief would like at the first July meeting to meet the sponsorships for the Police Academy and to be interviewed by the Board for any questions.  The Chief has two interested people.  Councilman Murray we can do a Special Meeting prior to our regular Town Board Meeting if this is going to happen, the Town Clerk will need 10 days prior to place a legal notice in the newspaper.  Please be sure the sponsorships can attend and let the Town Clerk know.
17.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker has reviewed from our Accountants the 2016, 2017 & 2018 audits for the Town Court Justices.  In 2016 there were funds that were put in the wrong account and this has been corrected.  The audits are available for viewing at the bookkeeper’s office.  Councilman Peters the Bookkeeper has reached out to someone in Greene County and they have suggested that the Water Debt Service be levied on taxes rather than in a separate water bill that goes out every six months.  Other towns do this as it makes it cleaner, easier for all, and it provides a benefit as it is own their taxes. This will not happen for this water billing but will look at doing this for the January water billing.  He has been updating the website.  Mid-Hudson Cablevision has notified us as of September, 2019, they will no longer be providing/servicing their email address. There are five @mhcable.com email addresses being used in the town hall that will need to be changed.  At the last board meeting, sign samples were passed to the Board for the Dog Leash Law at the Windham Path.  He would like to purchase two @ $25.00 in the brown & gold Catskill Park color scheme.  A motion to approve the purchase was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  The Board has been given for their review a copy of the SpectroTel Phone Service Contract. The contract is locked in for three years saving the town $20,000 in provided telephone line services this is a 30% savings from Magna5 that we currently have.  Councilman Peters would like to make a motion for the approval of the contract and give permission to authorize the Supervisor to sign the contract, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Councilman Van Valin asked for Delaware Engineering John Brust to give the most up-to-date report on the Centre Property.  There will be a meeting at the Centre Property tomorrow with Cornerstone to review that all the work that has been completed.   John will call Councilman Van Valin and Supervisor Pelham at the end of the day to discuss.  Councilman Van Valin has sent to Fred Grober pictures of concern for the file.  John Brust has noted that the Clock will be taken care of either by Cornerstone or Delaware Engineering to make sure it is working.  Councilmen Murray & Peters would like at this time prior to the next town board meeting to give permission to the Supervisor at his discretion to terminate the contract for the next three days business days, if he deems necessary.  A motion to approve the Supervisor at his discretion to terminate the contract for the next three days business days was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Councilman Murray has nothing to report on at this time.  Attorney Larry Gardner will be meeting with Dianne Bunce on Saturday to finish the parking lot agreement. 
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John Brust recommends the shingles at the Hickory Hill Pump Station will need to be replaced as it has been 16 years since they were put on.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Drew Shuster asked about the new ambulance building, will this be a county wide service as he likes the shared service program. Councilman Murray is on the Greene County EMS Council. The only topic they are speaking about right now is the mountaintop ambulance services. Greene County EMS, the County subcontracts out the ambulances.  Councilman Peters Windham Ambulance covers Windham & Jewett.  The Town of Ashland Ambulance also helps us out a lot and we help them out a lot too.  The Town of Ashland Ambulance also services Lexington & Prattville.  We would like the ambulance building to be the State Route 23 Corridor.  We are designing an ambulance building with the future in mind and we have a helicopter pad.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS June 27, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #12-G contained vouchers #445-478, totaling $24,783.83 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #12 contained vouchers #135-139, totaling $6,653.90 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #12 contained vouchers #167-173, totaling $10,996.85 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #13-P for General contained 8 claims, totaling $9,307.69 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 21 claims, totaling $16,189.81 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 2 claims, totaling $2,398.94                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #13-P contained 4 claims, totaling $7,518.90 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #13-P contained 3 claims, totaling $292.25 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

EXECUTIVE SESSION Councilman Peters made a motion at 7:45 p.m. to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss a contractual and a personnel issue, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Town Attorney Larry Gardner and Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington were allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Peters made a motion at 8:05 p.m. to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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The meeting adjourned at 8:05 pm on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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